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June 11, 2008 

Mr. David Parker, Chairperson 

Florida International University Board of Trustees 

University Park Campus 

Miami, Florida 33199 

Dear Chairperson Parker: 

The FIU Faculty Senate has completed its extensive deliberations concerning the proposed program terminations, and I wish to share the results of our deliberations with you and the Trustees.  In what follows I will briefly describe our deliberative process.  I will then discuss the three program terminations proposals that the Senate opposes providing our rationale for the oppositions, I will discuss the nine proposals which we approved with reservations briefly identifying those reservations, and, finally, I will identify the eleven program termination proposals which we have approved.  

On May 19 President Maidique announced twenty-four program termination proposals.  Subsequently, one proposal was withdrawn as additional funding was identified which allowed for the continuation of that degree program.  On May 20 the Faculty Senate’s Steering Committee met to discuss the proposals with Provost Berkman and to begin the process of appointment of committees to deliberate upon these proposals.  By May 26 the four committees charged with investigating the proposals had received the requisite program termination information and forms, and they began an intensive week of study, meetings and gathering of information.  Committee members prepared reports on each proposal, and did an extraordinary job of digesting extremely complex issues.  They did an excellent job of framing the issues for the Senate, and ultimately they recommended approval all of the administrative termination proposals.  On June 3 the Steering Committee met in a marathon four-and-a-half hour meeting where, after extended and extremely serious deliberation, motions approving each of the proposed program terminations were ultimately developed for presentation to the full Senate.  These motions were shared with Senators who were allowed to file amendments and substitute motions prior to June 7.  The Steering Committee motions and the amendments and motions submitted by Senators constituted the Agenda for a four-hour marathon Special Meeting of the Faculty Senate on June 10.  

This review process was conducted with the full realization that the University confronts an extremely serious budget crisis that necessitates that the institution must take drastic measures if it is to maintain its core operations and provide a secure foundation for our continued pursuit of our long-range goals.  Throughout this process a number of messages were sent to the University faculty at large, and the information provided by the Administration for each program termination proposal, the Senate Committee reports, further information, and the various motions and agendas were all available on the Senate’s webpage (that information is still available).  

After extended discussion and thoughtful debate during the June 10 Senate meeting, the Faculty Senate opposed the following three proposed program terminations.  For each I endeavor to provide a summary of the concerns expressed by Senators.  Senators were well aware that if these programs are not terminated serious steps must be taken in other areas of the relevant schools/colleges to provide for the requisite budgetary savings.  Neither the Senate committees nor the Senate at large had sufficient budgetary information to allow for a recommendation regarding such cuts and savings.  We stand prepared to review any proposals the Administration might provide in place of these proposed terminations: 

The Faculty Senate opposes the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in Dance.  As one Senator noted, the “cons” outweigh the “pros” in the President’s June 5 memo to Trustees.  In our discussion of this proposal Senators repeatedly returned to the importance of the program for dance teachers in the public schools, the robust interdisciplinary character of the program, the fact that the program has an important affiliation with the Latin American and Caribbean Center which is important for LACC’s Federal Title VI grants, the program has a significant minority enrollment (the enrollment is 99.3% female and 58% of majors are identified as Hispanic), and the importance of the University maintaining a full-bodied set of offerings in the arts as a part of its core mission.  While we recognize the necessity of cost-savings, I frankly believe that Senators felt that this cut was just plain unacceptable and it was incongruous with the aspirations to be a world-class university not to have a dance program.  

At the Senate meeting the following motion passed: “the Faculty Senate strongly opposes the proposed termination of the Bachelor of Science Degree in Industrial and Systems Engineering because the ISE faculty has put forward two viable proposals to effect the requisite savings, without harming any of the other programs of the College of Engineering and Computing.  These alternative proposals provide the necessary cost savings while maintaining the integrity the BS ISE Program.”  Senators repeated the “cons” identified in the President’s June 5 memo to Trustees: the program generates significant enrollment, it is particularly geared toward the service industry in South Florida, and the termination would disproportionately impact upon minority enrollment and graduation of Hispanic and female engineers.  Senators noted that the Faculty Council of the College of Engineering and Computing voted unanimously against this proposal, and that the other departments in the college were cooperating with the ISE faculty to develop alternative proposals to provide the requisite cost-savings.  Senators believed that while they had not reviewed the seven alternative proposals submitted by the ISE faculty members, there was a very good chance that there would be a viable alternative to the program termination which did not harm other programs while providing the requisite cost savings.  I am attaching the latest alternative proposal from the faculty to this letter.  
At the Senate meeting the following motion passed: “the Faculty Senate strongly opposes the proposed termination of the Doctoral of Science Degree in Industrial and Systems Engineering because the ISE faculty has put forward two viable proposals to effect the requisite savings, without harming any of the other programs of the College of Engineering and Computing.  These alternative proposals provide the necessary cost savings while maintaining the integrity the Doctoral ISE Program.”  In addition to the reasons noted above for the opposition to the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in ISE, Senators noted that here we would be giving up a hard-won PhD program which, while relatively new, has begun to produce significant numbers of graduates (there are 19 currently enrolled students, and it has already graduated 4 PhDs); and that this program provides a valuable training for Latin American engineers and engineering faculty members.  

After extended and thoughtful debate during its meeting on June 10 the Faculty Senate approved the following motions regarding the following nine program terminations with the indicated reservations: 

The Faculty Senate supports the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in Music Teacher Education but strongly encourages the administration to accept the alternative proposal presented by the program faculty that creates a Music Education Track in the Bachelor of Music.  This alternative proposal provides the necessary cost savings while maintaining the integrity of the music education curriculum.  

The Faculty Senate supports with reservations the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in Humanities and strongly encourages the administration to review the alternatives put forth by the Director and Faculty in the program to determine the feasibility of operating this program using the method of reducing costs recommended by the Program Director.  
The Faculty Senate supports the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in English Teacher Education as of July 1, 2009 if and only if secondary teacher training continues to be provided using an alternative model that retains faculty subject matter expertise and full internships.”  

The Faculty Senate supports the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in Mathematics Teacher Education as of July 1, 2009 if and only if secondary teacher training continues to be provided using an alternative model that retains faculty subject matter expertise and full internships.”  

The Faculty Senate supports the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in Science Teacher Education as of July 1, 2009 if and only if secondary teacher training continues to be provided using an alternative model that retains faculty subject matter expertise and full internships.”  

The Faculty Senate supports the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in Social Science Teacher Education as of July 1, 2009 if and only if secondary teacher training continues to be provided using an alternative model that retains faculty subject matter expertise and full internships.”  

The Faculty Senate supports the proposed termination of the Masters Degree in Industrial and Systems Engineering with the condition that the University maintain its commitment to provide the necessary resources for current students in the program to complete their degree within the usual accepted/expected time limit.  Termination of the program disproportionately impacts a minority faculty member: the only Hispanic female PhD in the College.  The Faculty Senate recommends that the faculty member be given every opportunity to remain at FIU.  Termination of the program disproportionately impacts minority students: Hispanic and female.  

The Faculty Senate supports the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in Health Information Management with the reservation that the termination of the program disproportionately impacts minority students: African American, and females.  

The Faculty Senate supports the proposed termination of the Bachelors Degree in Heath Sciences with the reservation that the termination of the program disproportionately impacts a minority faculty member: Hispanic, female.  It recommends that the faculty member be given every opportunity to remain at FIU.  

After extended and thoughtful debate during its meeting on June 10, the Faculty Senate approved the following eleven program termination proposals: 

Bachelors Degree in Insurance and Risk Management, 

Bachelors Degree in Logistics and Material Management, 

Bachelors Degree in German, 

Master of Science Degree in English Education, 

Master of Science Degree in Mathematics Education, 

Master of Science Degree in Science Education, 

Master of Science Degree in Social Science Education, 

Bachelors Degree in Exercise Science, 

Masters Degree in Exercise Science, 

Masters Degree in Environmental Urban Systems, 

Masters Degree in Technology Management, 

Please note that the program termination proposals for the Bachelors Degree in Travel and Tourism Management and for the Masters of Science Degree in Tourism Studies were approved by the Faculty Senate on April 1, 2008.  

Sincerely, 

Bruce W. Hauptli  
Bruce W. Hauptli, 

Chairperson of FIU’s Faculty Senate 

cc: University Trustees 


President Maidique 


Provost Berkman 


Faculty Senators 
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